Spokane Transit Authority 1230 West Boone Avenue Spokane, Washington 99201-2686 (509) 325-6000

PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEETING

Minutes of the September 2, 2020, Board Meeting Via Video Conference

MEMBERS PRESENT

Chris Grover, Small Cities Representative (Cheney) – *Chair* Candace Mumm, City of Spokane Pamela Haley, City of Spokane Valley

MEMBERS ABSENT

Kevin Freeman, Small Cities Representative (Millwood) *Ex Officio* Karen Stratton, City of Spokane

STAFF PRESENT

E. Susan Meyer, Chief Executive Officer
Karl Otterstrom, Director of Planning & Development
Brandon Rapez-Betty, Director of Communications
& Customer Service
Fred Nelson, Chief Operations Officer
Monique Liard, Chief Financial Officer
Nancy Williams, Director of Human Resources &
Labor Relations
Steve Blaska, Interim Chief Operations Officer
Vicki Clancy, Executive Assistant to Director of
Planning and Development

PROVIDING LEGAL COUNSEL

Laura McAloon, McAloon Law PLLC

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

Chair Grover called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and conducted roll call.

2. COMMITTEE CHAIR REPORT

Chair Grover praised and thanked STA staff for running the organization avoiding debt and without using reserves; an impressive accomplishment. He thanked Mr. Steve Blaska for his hard work as STA's interim Chief Operations Officer during a difficult time, noting that Mr. Blaska will be missed. Chair Grover welcomed the new interim Chief Operations Officer, Mr. Fred Nelson.

3. COMMITTEE ACTION

A. Minutes of the July 1, 2020 Committee Meeting

Ms. Mumm moved to approve the July 1, 2020, Planning and Development Committee meeting minutes. Chair Grover seconded and the motion was approved unanimously.

4. COMMITTEE ACTION

A. BOARD CONSENT AGENDA

(No items being presented this month.)

B. BOARD DISCUSSION AGENDA

1. Transit Development Plan: 2021 – 2026 Plan

Mr. Karl Otterstrom presented. The Transit Development Plan (TDP) is a state-required plan that is prepared annually to convey how STA intends to implement public transportation service and related capital and operating projects over a six-year period. The preliminary draft was distributed on August 7, 2020. The draft Transit Development Plan: 2021-2026 can be found on the STA website.

Normally, staff would have brought forward drafts of the Service Improvement Program (SIP) and Capital Improvement Program (CIP) as separate agenda items before reviewing the complete draft TDP. However, given the time needed to revisit financial assumptions and guidance this summer, staff is bringing forward the full draft of the TDP, including the SIP and the CIP, for review at one time and recommendation for approval.

a. 2021-2026 Capital Improvement Program

This program is developed in accordance with *Connect Spokane* policy SI 5.0. The development of a six-year CIP provides a mid-term horizon for prioritizing resources, enhancing the transit system, and maintaining existing assets and resources in good repair. It also includes the program of projects for federal formula funds. The 2021-2026 CIP totals \$217,657,633.

b. 2021-2023 Service Improvement Program

This program is prepared annually to guide the delivery of fixed-route service changes and improvements during a three-year period within the TDP that immediately follows the year of approval. The 2021-2023 SIP identifies route changes that implement *STA Moving Forward*, further the vision of High Performance Transit (HPT), continue to implement *Connect Spokane* principles and address route performance issues. The SIP also includes a concept map for how the fixed route network could exist in 2023. Mr. Otterstrom emphasized the map is a concept that will be updated as planning and public input activities for May 2022 service revisions resume later this month.

Mr. Otterstrom and Ms. Monique Liard reviewed the financial projections associated with the TDP. Through adjustments to project timing, funding assumptions and service levels, the TDP accomplishes the service growth and project delivery planned in *STA Moving Forward* without the use of debt or use of board-designated reserves.

Ms. Candace Mumm asked if there are additional projects STA staff would like to include in the CIP if funding allowed. Ms. Susan Meyer responded that STA would have liked to have funded more electric buses. Mr. Blaska added that STA is fully funded for Monroe-Regal and the City Line; however, there are an additional six buses in the program that would be added to the fleet after successfully implementing the first buses. Ms. Mumm emphasized the importance of having "shovel ready ideas" in case opportunities pop up.

Chair Grover moved to approve that subject to satisfactory completion of the public comment period and public hearing, the committee recommend approval of the Transit Development Plan: 2021-2026 as presented. Ms. Pam Haley seconded, and the motion was approved unanimously.

10:15 a.m. - Brandon Rapez-Betty joined the meeting.

5. REPORTS TO COMMITTEE

A. STA MOVING FORWARD: 2020 PLAN AMENDMENTS

Mr. Otterstrom presented. Staff provided an overview of the general scope and timeline for proposed amendments to the *STA Moving Forward* plan to reflect timeline adjustments and other revisions to align the ten-year strategic plan with current expectations and assumptions.

The COVID-19 Pandemic has significantly disrupted social activity, transit ridership and the region's economic expectations. In response, STA is proposing to adjust the timeline for planned service growth and new capital projects that are identified in the *STA Moving Forward* plan. These adjustments are reflected in the Service Improvement Program and Capital Improvement Program that are incorporated into the draft Transit Development Plan: 2021-2026. The amendment process to STA Moving Forward is intended to reflect changed conditions rather than define those conditions and requirements.

Mr. Otterstrom reviewed proposed project revisions, timelines, public input and board adoption of the amendments. Even with all proposed revisions to the project delivery timeline, all *STA Moving Forward* projects would be completed within a ten-year period since voters approved funding for the plan in November 2016.

B. DIVISIONCONNECTS STUDY UPDATE

Mr. Otterstrom presented an update on the DivisionConnects Study. In partnership with Spokane Regional Transportation Council (SRTC), City of Spokane, Spokane County and WSDOT, the study explores opportunities and challenges for the implementation of High Performance Transit (HPT) by STA and other multi-modal and land use changes along the Division Street corridor. Through previous planning efforts including the board adopted *Connect Spokane*, the planned transit mode for the corridor is bus rapid transit (BRT). Division HPT will operate using a rubber-tired bus to provide maximum design and operational flexibility within the corridor.

A study steering committee comprised of elected officials and agency leaders was assembled at the end of March 2020 and is being engaged to provide feedback and direction. The project website, www.divisionconnects.org, is being used to convey project information and reports as the study progresses. Mr. Otterstrom reviewed the activities and tasks that the consultant team has been busy working on: developing draft transit design and multimodal frameworks, assessing opportunities for off-corridor active transportation, traffic modeling, identifying a universe of BRT options, and assessing right-of-way opportunities. Later this fall the study will evaluate alternatives for implementing BRT in the corridor to arrive with a preferred alternative for action by the STA Board of Directors and the SRTC Board of Directors.

C. I-90 / VALLEY HIGH PERFORMANCE TRANSIT (HPT) PROJECT OVERVIEW

Mr. Otterstrom presented. STA has launched conceptual planning for the I-90 / Valley corridor to identify long term needs, opportunities, and implementation strategies for High Performance Transit (HPT). This planning process is expected to be completed in the second half of 2021. Mr. Otterstrom reviewed the project background/history, the planned investments, and the corridor budget, and the project timeline.

STA has contracted with KPFF to provide corridor planning, design, right-of-way acquisition and construction engineering services. KPFF has begun the corridor planning phase of work with an initial feasibility study timed to inform STA's application for funding through the WSDOT Regional Mobility Grant program. Next steps include an online open house and survey, completing the grant application, preparing/implementing a detailed work plan, forming a technical advisory work group, and holding a kickoff meeting.

D. 2021-2023 REGIONAL MOBILITY GRANT SUBMISSION

Mr. Otterstrom presented. The Regional Mobility Grant (RMG) Program supports local efforts to improve connectivity between counties and regional population centers and reduce transportation delay. The Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT) released the 2021-2023 RMG application on June 23, 2020. Applications are due on or before September 11, 2020. A minimum 20% non-state funding match is required for each project submitted for consideration. Following the review of an independent panel, WDOT plans to forward a prioritized list of projects to the Legislature and the governor in early February 2021 for consideration by the Legislature in the 2021-2023 transportation budget.

STA intends to submit grant applications for the I-90/Valley High Performance Transit (HPT) Infrastructure in the amount of \$7.5 million and a second application for Sprague Line HPT Improvements in the amount of \$2.9 million and will span two biennial budgets. Both investments are identified and committed to in the *STA Moving Forward* plan. Because of the financial impacts of the COVID-19 Pandemic, there is an increased requirement for grant funding for these projects. These grants are for projects that are within the approved 2020-2025 Capital Improvement Program; there is no need for additional board approval.

6. <u>CEO REPORT</u>

Ms. Meyer presented the CEO Report:

Sales Tax/Ridership – Sales Tax Revenue for August collected on June retail sales is 4.5% above budget while ridership has decreased in July: -48% - Fixed Route, -66.0% - Paratransit, and -46.7% --Vanpool.

Battery Electric Bus (BEB) Charging Infrastructure – Ms. Meyer approved the Notice of Intent to Award Contract to Proterra. The charging infrastructure will be in three locations: Moran Station for Monroe-Regal Line, SCC Transit Center, and Boone Northwest Garage. The chargers are interchangeable between bus manufacturers. The first City Line bus arrives in December.

FAST Act Reauthorization – The FAST Act is a funding and authorization bill for federal surface transportation spending. It was passed by Congress and signed by the President in December 2015, and expires this month. Congress is expected to extend the legislation by Continuing Resolution (CR) through a relief package or by or a standalone bill.

7. <u>COMMITTEE INFORMATION</u>

(*No information included this month.*)

- 8. REVIEW SEPTEMBER 30, 2020, (OCTOBER) COMMITTEE MEETING AGENDA
- 9. <u>NEW BUSINESS</u> -- None

10. COMMITTEE MEMBER'S EXPRESSIONS

Ms. Candace Mumm complimented the committee on the hard work exercised during this difficult time. She said, "It is appreciated."

Planning and Development Committee Meeting Minutes -- September 2, 2020 Page 5

11. <u>ADJOURNED</u>

With no further business to come before the Board, Chair Grover adjourned the meeting at 11:32 a.m.

<u>NEXT COMMITTEE MEETING</u>: Wednesday, November 4, 2020, 10:00 a.m., STA Southside Conference Room, 1230 West Boone, Spokane, Washington

Respectively submitted,

*Cicki Claney*Vicki Clancy, Executive Assistant

Planning and Development Department